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	COMHAIRLE CONTAE ATHA CLIATH THEAS


	SOUTH  DUBLIN  COUNTY  COUNCIL


MINUTES OF MEETING OF THE TALLAGHT AREA COMMITTEE

(Dealing with Housing, Environment and Community)
HELD ON 19th APRIL, 2010
PRESENT
	Councillors
	Councillors

	Brophy C.
	Lawlor B.

	Corr M.
	Looney D.

	Crowe S.
	Kearns P

	Duff M.
	King C.

	Hannon J.
	Maloney E


An Cathaoirleach, Councillor S. Crowe, presided.

OFFICIALS PRESENT

	Senior Executive Officers
	H. Hogan, John Quinlivan, W. Sheils.

	Senior Executive Engineer
	J. Hand

	Senior Staff Officer
	A. Rooney

	Staff Officer
	E. Conlon


T/236/10
CONFIRMATION AND RE-AFFIRMATION OF MINUTES

Minutes of Tallaght Area Committee Meeting held on 15th March, 2010 which had been circulated, were submitted and APPROVED as a true record and signed.  

It was proposed by Councillor D. Looney, seconded by Councillor C. King and RESOLVED:

“That the recommendations contained in the Minutes of the Tallaght Area Committee held on 15th March, 2010 be ADOPTED and APPROVED".

T/237/10
SUSPENSION OF STANDING ORDERS


It was proposed by An Cathaoirleach S. Crowe and AGREED in accordance with Standing Orders no 74 to suspend Standing Orders to deal with the following Emergency Motion:

It was proposed by Councillor S. Crowe, seconded by Councillor D. Looney:

“This Council Committee expresses our support and solidarity with owners, parents and patrons of Kathy B’s Crèche in Kingswood that was firebombed over the weekend.”

The Motion was NOTED.
Bottom of Form

HOUSING BUSINESS
T/238/10
QUESTIONS

It was proposed by Councillor S. Crowe, seconded by Councillor C. King and RESOLVED:

“That pursuant to Standing Order No. 13, Questions 1- 4, be ADOPTED and APPROVED."

T/239/10
PLUMBING PROBLEMS IN COUNCIL HOUSE
QUESTION: Councillor S. Crowe
"To ask the Manager to outline how many complaints have been lodged on behalf of and by the tenant address supplied* with the ongoing problems he  experiences during heavy rainfall, with smells coming up through the kitchen sink and the toilet bowl overflowing, and in view of the potential and very real health implications of this, will he give a written report outlining how long this problem has been occurring, what is causing the problem, and aside from clearing the sewerage pipe what long term measures, if any, have been taken to resolve this problem?"

REPLY:
The maintenance records for this address have shown that there were only 6 requests for drain clearances since June 2002 (date of allocation).  The first request was in 2005, none in 2006 or 2007, 2 in July 2008, 2 in 2009 and the last one was in March 2010.

The Clerk of Works has reported that, given the gaps in time between the call outs for drain clearances, there is no indication of a permanent problem with the drains requiring any long term measures. 

The Environmental Services Drainage Section have further reported that incorrect use of household facilities often cause this type of intermittent drainage problems and toilet back-up.  Odours of this nature will occur at these times and householders are requested to be careful about what is flushed down toilets and poured down kitchen sinks which can build up and cause back-ups of this nature.  
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T/240/10
RELET OF COUNCIL HOUSE
QUESTION: Councillor J. Hannon
"To ask the Manager to report on the condition of the dwelling *address supplied,  the cost of repairs to same, how long unoccupied, and when it will be relet?"

REPLY:
The dwelling in question was vacated on the 8th March 2010.   This property was in good repair at the time it was vacated and required only minor works and could have been turned around quickly but unfortunately it was vandalised. The damage, which was caused to this house included; the back door being forced open and the glass smashed; the copper piping throughout the house was stolen as was the copper cylinder in hotpress; the kitchen sink was also ripped out and stolen; the attic tank was cracked.  All the foregoing vandalism caused the entire house to be flooded and as a result a full redecoration will have to be done including replacement of all the stolen items.  The Clerk of Works has reported that these works will take approximately three/four weeks to complete.  The estimated cost will be in the region of €10,000.  Bottom of Form

T/241/10 
AVERAGE COST OF ROOFING REPAIRS
QUESTION: Councillor J. Hannon
"To ask the Manager to report on the average cost of roofing repairs to Council owned dwellings in the Tallaght area, how many properties have required such attention, and the number of contractors who have been awarded such tenders?"
REPLY:
The average cost of roofing repairs to Council owned housing units in 2010 is €789 per unit.

84 housing units have required roofing repairs since 1st January 2010 to date in the Tallaght area.  There are three contractors employed by the Council to carry out all maintenance works in the Tallaght/Rathfarnham Areas, this work includes both pre-let repairs and response maintenance, which includes roofing.
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T/242/10 
ROLL-OUT OF THE CCTV FOR GREENHILLS GROVE
QUESTION: Councillor D. Looney
"To ask the Manager for a report on the roll-out of the CCTV for Greenhills Grove, Kilnamanagh, and to make a statement on the matter?"

REPLY:
A quote has now been received in respect of locating additional CCTV at Greenhills Grove.  Following queries in relation to the quote work is expected to commence before the end of April 2010 which will result in the CCTV being operational from May 2010.Bottom of Form
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T/243/10
NEW WORKS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading.

T/244/10
CORRESPONDENCE

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading.

T/245/10
CATHAOIRLEACH’S BUSINESS

ON-SITE MEETING AT KILMARTIN ESTATE
It was proposed by Councillor S. Crowe, seconded by Councillor C. King:
“This Council Committee, in view of  the huge problems associated with parts of Kilmartin Estate including litter, burnt out areas on the green spaces, lack of any clear road signage, missing gates, noise levels increased from the new road, empty boarded up houses, empty waste lands created on the corridor between the estate and the new road, the condition of the laneway and  walkway between Kilmartin and the new road, agrees to have an on-site meeting  to look at new ways of improving the quality of life for residents and Council tenants  living in this estate.” 

The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“If this Motion is passed, an on-site meeting will be arranged to be held at Kilmartin Estate.  Housing Department will liaise with the relevant Departments to ensure they are represented at the meeting.”
Following a discussion to which Councillors S. Crowe, C. King and D. Looney contributed, Mr. H. Hogan, Senior Executive Officer, replied to queries raised.  
The report was NOTED.
ENVIRONMENT  BUSINESS

T/246/10
QUESTIONS

It was proposed by Councillor S. Crowe, seconded by Councillor C. King and RESOLVED:

“That pursuant to Standing Order No. 13, Questions 5 - 9, be ADOPTED and APPROVED."

T/247/10 
SHORES AND MAIN SEWER ON WHITEHALL ROAD
QUESTION: Councillor C. Brophy
"To ask the Manager to inspect the shores and main sewer on Whitehall Road and to report on what has caused the recent blockages which have affected houses on the road?"

REPLY:
The Drainage Maintenance Section suspects that grease was the cause of the blockages in the sewers on Whitehall Road recently. The front & back gardens of a number of the houses were affected on the 23rd and 24th of February 2010. All gardens were decontaminated and disinfected and the main sewers in the area were hydraulically dragged and cleared of grease.
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T/248/10
LANEWAY BETWEEN ST. ANTHONY'S CRESCENT AND ST. JAMES' ROAD/ST. BRENDAN'S CRESCENT IN GREENHILLS
QUESTION: Councillor D. Looney
"To ask the Manager to arrange for the immediate clean up of the laneway between St. Anthony's Crescent and St. James' Road/St. Brendan's Crescent in Greenhills, which is a serious blackspot for dumping, and to make a statement on the matter?"

REPLY:
The laneway in question has been inspected by the local Litter Warden who reports that while he found some litter and larger items dumped there, it’s condition was reasonable.  The Warden has listed the items in the laneway for removal by the Cleansing Section.  Unfortunately, no evidence was found to support a fine or prosecution but the Warden will continue to monitor this area as regularly as possible.
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T/249/10
INSTALLATION OF LITTER BINS IN TALLAGHT  
QUESTION: Councillor D. Looney
"To ask the Manager to consider the installation of litter bins at bus stops along the Greenhills Road, in particular at the town-bound stops in Tallaght Village, the junction of the Airton Road and near the Lidl supermarket at Greenpark?"

REPLY:
The Cleansing Inspector has reviewed the locations in question and reports that the bus stops at Lidl and the filling station are suitable for bin installation but that the bus stops at Tallaght Village and Airton Road are not suitable as there is no safe locations for Cleansing Section vehicles to stop to service these locations.

The suitable locations identified above will be added to the list for possible litter bin installations for 2010.
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T/250/10
CLEANSING OF GRAFFITI IN THE PERRYSTOWN/MANOR ESTATE  
QUESTION: Councillor E. Walsh 2009
"Further to this Council's passing of a Motion regarding the use of those given Community Service Orders by the Courts, would the Council request the Probation Officer to target the cleansing of graffiti on Council property and other areas complained of by residents, in the Perrystown/Manor Estate area which has become significant in volume recently?"

REPLY:
Complaints about graffiti in the Perrystown/Manor Estate area should be referred to the Environmental Services Department with details of the specific location of the graffiti in question which will then be inspected by the local Litter Warden.  The graffiti will then be inspected and appropriate action taken to have it removed, whether by the Council's Graffiti Removal team, the Probation Services under the pilot graffiti removal arrangement with the Council or, if the graffiti is on private property, by the owner/occupier.  
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T/251/10
LITTER BLACKSPOTS ON MAYBERRY ROAD
QUESTION: Councillor E. Walsh 2009
"To ask the Manager to target the litter blackspots on Mayberry Road in Kilnamanagh (opposite the shopping centre) where possibly hundreds of beer cans are lodged in two places behind the hedgerow, in what appears are 'drinking dens'?"

REPLY:
The area in question has been inspected by the local Litter Warden who has now requested the Parks Department to carry out a clean up of the area as soon as possible.
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T/252/10
NEW WORKS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading

T/253/10
CORRESPONDENCE

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading

T/254/10
CATHAOIRLEACH’S BUSINESS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading
T/255/10
MAINTENANCE OF ALL GRAVEYARDS IN TALLAGHT CENTRAL
It was proposed by Councillor C. Brophy, seconded by Councillor C. King:
“That this Committee calls on the Manager to ensure that proper maintenance and grass cutting is carried out this year in all graveyards in Tallaght Central and that the Manager outline the amount and type of work which will be carried out this year.”
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“While the Council endeavours to maintain 15 burial grounds to the highest standard, more limited resources have resulted in a somewhat more limited maintenance programme.  Previously, a number of seasonal temporary staff were recruited annually to assist in the maintenance of the Council’s Burial Grounds during the summer months and these staff carried out grass cutting, weed removal and tidying up of plots in cemeteries throughout the county.  However, due to the embargo on recruitment of staff, it is not possible to recruit any temporary staff this year and additional budget constraints have resulted in overtime reductions which have also impacted on the level of maintenance works carried out.  These factors have resulted in changes to the maintenance schedules for burial grounds.  

However, Burial Grounds Maintenance staff are currently carrying out advance works which it is anticipated will free up staff to focus on grass cutting duties during the summer months and maintenance work throughout the Council's Burial Grounds will be scheduled to reflect the annual grave yard masses and to provide an equitable level of maintenance across all cemeteries.   Every effort will be made to meet the schedules within the limited resources available.”
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Following a discussion to which Councillors C. Brophy and C. King contributed, Mr. J. Hand, Senior Executive Engineer, replied to queries raised. 
The report was NOTED.
T/256/10
USE OF QUAD BIKES, MOTOR BIKES ETC. ON LANDS NEAR THE OLD MILL, TALLAGHT
It was proposed by Councillor J. Hannon, seconded by Councillor S. Crowe:
“That urgent and effective action be taken, in conjunction with the Gardai, to end the use of quad bikes, motor bikes etc. on lands near the Old Mill, Tallaght, given that this activity has continued unabated for the past 2 years and is hazardous, and a cause of noise and air pollution.”
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“The land in question comprises a very large site, consisting of approximately 4.73 hectares and the Environmental Health Officer has been in contact with the site owners and the Gardaí about this issue.  The site owners' position is that the development of the site would enhance the entire area and address some of the issues that arise on parts of the site.  It must be acknowledged that the site is difficult to patrol, and consequently to obtain evidence, in respect of potential noise or air pollution from quad bikes due to its size. Generally, vehicles are required to be fitted with a silencer or other device suitable for reducing to a reasonable level, noise caused by the escape of exhaust gases from the engine and prohibits the use of a vehicle which causes any excessive noise in a public place. The EHO will continue to liaise with the relevant parties on this issue and examine what options are available to address the problems arising.  Additionally, a consultation paper has issued on a proposed new Noise Bill which may provide additional scope for local authorities to tackle noise from quad bikes.”
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Following a discussion to which Councillors J. Hannon, C. King and E. Maloney contributed, Mr. J. Quinlivan, Senior Executive Officer, replied to queries raised. 
The report was NOTED and it was AGREED that a Headed Item on the matter would issue to a future meeting of the Tallaght Area Committee dealing with Environmental Services business. It was also AGREED to write to the Superintendent in the Tallaght Garda Station.
COMMUNITY BUSINESS
T/257/10
QUESTIONS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading
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T/258/10
APPLICATION FOR GRANTS
Applications for grants under South Dublin County Council’s Community Grants Scheme have been received from the organisation listed below. Payment of this grant, in accordance with the conditions of the Scheme and in the amount set out hereunder, is recommended for approval:-

	Ref:
	Name of Group
	Type of Application
	Date Received  
	Amount

	Agf 696
	Tallaght Choral Society
	Assistance towards their performing programme
	25/3/2010
	€800


Application for an Arts Contribution
	Name of Group
	Type of Application
	Date Received
	Amount

	Tallaght Radio Forum 
	To carry out an evaluation report for the community broadcasting project  
	22/3/2010
	€2000


	Alternative Entertainments
	To support visual arts outreach programme with primary schools in association with exhibition programme
	8th April 2010
	€2500


Mr. W. Sheils, Senior Executive Officer, summarised the report.
Following a discussion to which Councillors C. King, M. Corr and E. Maloney contributed Mr. W. Sheils, Senior Executive Officer, replied to queries raised.
It was proposed by Councillor S. Crowe, seconded by Councillor C. King and RESOLVED:


“That this Committee recommends that South Dublin County Council approve payment of the above grants recommended in the foregoing report”.

T/259/10
NEW WORKS

Mr. W. Sheils, Senior Executive Officer, gave a brief report on the imminent launch of the CCTV project in Tallaght. Following a discussion to which Councillors M. Corr, C. King and M. Duff contributed, in which the work of the Council staff involved was acknowledged, Mr. W. Sheils replied to queries raised.

T/260/10
CORRESPONDENCE
A. Letter SENT TO Minister for Community, Rural & Gaeltacht Affairs dated 18th March, 2010 regarding 2 Motions passed at the Tallaght Area Committee  Meeting (1) on 15th February, 2010 dealing with cuts to Community Development Projects was NOTED.

B (i) Letter RECEIVED FROM Minister for Community, Rural & Gaeltacht Affairs dated 18th March, 2010 regarding 2 Motions passed at the Tallaght Area Committee  Meeting (1) on 15th February, 2010 dealing with cuts to Community Development Projects was NOTED.

B (ii) Letter RECEIVED FROM Minister of State for Community, Rural & Gaeltacht Affairs dated 19th March, 2010 regarding 2 Motions passed at the Tallaght Area Committee  Meeting (1) on 15th February, 2010 dealing with cuts to Community Development Projects was NOTED.
 T/261/10
CATHAOIRLEACH’S BUSINESS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading
The Meeting concluded at 4.30 p.m.
Siniú:
______________________

Dáta:
________________

An Cathaoirleach






